
REPORT OF STANDARDS COMMITTEE 3/2019/20  
       
FULL COUNCIL 19 March 2020 
 
Chair: Councillor Opoku 
 
1. INTRODUCTION 

 
Full Council is being asked to revoke the Members Allowances Scheme for 
2019/20 as of 31st March 2020; and to approve a new Members Allowances 
Scheme for the municipal year 2020/21 as set out in the recommendations 
below and to take effect from 1st April 2020. 
 

1.2 Full Council is also being asked to approve the appointment of Lisa Klein as 
an Independent Person, and Stephen Ross as Secondary Independent 
Person to the Standards Committee. This is under s28(7) of the Localism Act 
2011 for a period of 2 years commencing 1st July 2020 and ending on 30th 
June 2022; Full Council is further asked to approve the allowance paid per 
annum to the Independent Person, and Secondary Independent person at 
£1250.00 and £250.00 respectively. 

 
2. MEMBERS’ ALLOWANCES 2020/21 
 
2.1 The Standards Committee has the Constitutional responsibility for considering 

and recommending changes to the Member‟s Allowance Scheme (the 
Scheme), to Full Council for adoption. 
  

2.2 At our meeting on 25th June 2019, we agreed to instigate a review of the 
Scheme. The stated focus was to be on the functions and responsibilities of 
Council Committees, together with the volume and complexity of their 
decision making to ascertain whether the SRA‟s provided to the Leader, 
Cabinet Members, Committee chairs, Vice-Chairs and Scrutiny Panel Chair‟s 
reflects the allocated allowance. We agreed that the review would be 
supported by an independent adviser to the Committee, and Richard Penn - 
an LGA Senior Associate - agreed to provide independent advice and support 
to the review. 
 

2.3 To provide an evidence base for the review, a questionnaire was compiled 
and distributed to all councillors to respond to within a 4 week window. This 
sought comments on the existing scheme, and sought views on the changes 
that were needed. In addition, Mr Penn met with councillors, including both 
party group leaders and chief whips over a two day period, to obtain their 
views and respond to questions about the review. Information was also 
collated on the work of committee chairs outside of chairing meetings as well 
as information on the work of Leader and Cabinet Members. Further desktop 
research was considered by Mr Penn, including information on neighbouring 
borough schemes and the IRP [Independent Remuneration Panel] 
recommendations for Member‟s Allowances published in 2018. 
 
 



2.4 We received Mr Penn‟s report at the Committee meeting on the 23rd January 
2020, and considered the draft findings. We provided comments to him at the 
meeting relating to the responses to the SRA for the Deputy Leader of the 
Opposition, and the Regulatory Committee Chair‟s Allowance. We also  
requested the addition of information relating to the average cost of Members‟ 
Allowance for all London boroughs, per council and per councillor be included. 
 

2.5 Our comments were incorporated into a final report considered at the 
Committee meeting on the 2nd March 2020. We were asked to consider the 
recommendations attached at appendix 1 which were seeking agreement to 
the response to the recommendations set out at appendix 3. 
 

2.6 In order to make our decision, we referred to the recommendations of the 
independent review and further took account of the financial information on 
the cost of revising the Scheme for 2020/21 and for 2021/22. We agreed that 

the review of the Scheme had been t horough and det ailed  and 

com m ended Mr Penn, for  provid ing  a w ider  insight  in t o  t he ro les 

and responsib ilit ies o f  m em bers receiving an SRA. We agreed t he 

report  w as educat ional and w as a valuable docum ent  for  t he 

Council t o refer  t o  current ly, and in  t he fu t ure, w hen consider ing 

t he ro le o f  m em bers, t he decision m aking  st ruct ure o f  t he Council 

and t he SRA schem e. How ever, a m ajor it y o f  t he Com m it t ee 

expressed d if f icu lt y w it h  recom m ending increases t o  SRA‟s in t he 

current  econom ic environm ent .  

 

2.7 We discussed why some of these financial concerns had not been expressed 
earlier when the independent review had been commissioned at a cost and 
the draft findings presented at the January meeting. It had not been possible 
to foresee what the outcome of the review, at the start of the process, and to 
provide a financial limit as this may have interfered with the independence 
and the need to have an evidence based review. Also, from wider discussion 
with members, there had been some inclination that there would be proposals 
to decrease SRAs as well as increase them. However, no decreases had 
been proposed, which would mean all proposed increases would incur extra 
costs. Mr Penn advised that there had been few calls for a decrease in any 
SRA in the consultation process. 

 

2.8 Reference w as m ade t o  t he Independent  Adviser ‟s quest ionnaire 

f ind ings at  appendix 3 o f  t he independent  report  w hich det ailed 

responses t o  w het her  each SRA w as „t oo low ‟, „fair  „o r  „t oo h igh ‟. A 

m ajor it y o f  responses ind icat ed t hat  t he allocat ion w as „fair ‟ rat her  

t han t oo ‟ low ‟ or  „t oo h igh‟, provid ing reasons for  no change t o  t he 

schem e. 

 

 

2.9 We fur t her  em phasised t hat  t h is w as not  a reject ion o f  t he report  

f rom  Mr Penn, but  som e m em bers felt  t hat  it  w as not  appropr iat e 

t o  adopt  t he proposed increases t o  cer t ain  SRAs in  t he current  



econom ic clim at e, fo llow ing a general elect ion , w hen t here w as st ill 

t he pot ent ial for  local governm ent  t o  m ake reduct ions in spend .  
 

2.10 We acknowledged the merits of the Member remuneration arrangements in  
 Wales for unitary authorities and town and community councils.  We also 

noted that this would be a useful model to consider in London, w hilst  

acknow ledging it  w ould  be d if f icult  t o  am algam at e a Mem ber  

Allow ance Schem e across all t he London Councils, as all had 

d if ferent  st ruct ures w it h  d if ferent  polit ical agendas.  How ever , 

represent at ions cou ld  be m ade on  t aking forw ard such a m odel. 

 

2.11 In  conclusion, w e cou ld  not  all agree t o  recom m end t o  Fu ll Council 

t he  changes set  out  in  appendix 3 o f  t he Schem e, but  d id   agree 

t hat  a revised schem e be approved in March  2020 t o  t ake ef fect  

f rom  1
st
 Apr il 2020 for  t he m unicipal year  2020/ 21 as det ailed below . 

 

2.12 How ever, w it h  regards t o  recom m endat ion 2 on t he independent  

report   at t ached at  appendix 2 , t hat  “ t he Basic Allow ance payable in  

 2020/ 21   rem ains at  £11,026 per  annum , and t hat  t h is paym ent  is 

index  linked t o t he    local governm ent  st af f  pay aw ard for  2020 

w hen it  is f inalised  lat er  t h is year” .   We considered t h is increase 

appropr iat e. There w as som e  quest ion ing o f  t h is posit ion, as t he 

increase w ould  have a sim ilar  cost  t o   increasing t he SRA‟s. The 

m ajor it y o f  t he Com m it t ee felt  t hat  t h is w as  just if iab le and should  be 

adopt ed. Given t he uncert ain t y of  t he pot ent ial  percent age increase 

and t im ing o f  t h is decision, it  w as agreed t hat  t h is be  capped at  2% 

and be payable in  t he 2020/ 21 m unicipal year . We t hanked  t he 

 Independent  Advisor , Richard Penn, for  h is w ork and cont r ibut ion 

t o  t he  Com m it t ee. 

 
3. WE RECOMMEND 
 
 That Full Council: 
 
3.1  Revoke the Members Allowance Scheme for 2019/20 as of 31st March 2020;  

 
3.1.1 Approve the new Members‟ Allowances Scheme for the municipal year 

2020/21 as set out on pages 28 to 36 of the attached report at  appendix 2, 
and subject to the date change, to take effect from 1st April 2020; 

 
3.2 Agree, that the Members Basic Allowance percentage increase is to be index 

linked to the local government officer pay percentage increase, capped at 2% 
to be reduced if a lesser percentage is agreed, and to be paid in the 2020/21 
municipal year once the staff pay award has been finalised. 

 
 

4. Appointment of Independent Persons under section 28(7) of the 
Localism Act 2011 (to support the operation of the Code of Conduct by 
the Standards Committee) from 1st July 2020 to 30st June 2022 



 
4.1 We considered a report recommending the appointment of Lisa Klein as 

Independent Person and Stephen Ross as Secondary Independent Person 
under  section 28(7) of the Localism Act 2011, to support the operation of the 
Code  of Conduct by the Standards Committee. We noted that Independent 
Persons appointed to this position may also be appointed to a panel 
convened to consider a proposal to dismiss a Statutory Chief Officer under 
the Local Authorities (Standing Orders) (England) Regulations 2015. 

 
WE RECOMMEND 
 
 That Full Council: 
 
5.1 Approves the appointment of  Lisa Klein as Independent Person, and Stephen 

Ross as secondary Independent Person under s28(7) of the Localism Act 
2011 for a period of 2 years commencing 1st July 2020 and ending on 30st 
June 2022; 

 
5.2 Approves the allowance to be paid to the Independent Person, and Secondary 

Independent person at £1250.00 and £250.00 per annum respectively. 
 


